B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

28 November 2012
 (held at Rothwell Town Council)
Present: 
Councillor Jan Smith (KBC/BLTC) (Chair)

Councillor Allan Matthews (DTC) (Deputy Chair)

Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC/DTC) 


Councillor Derek Zanger (KBC/BLTC)

Councillor Christopher Lamb (KBC/BSPC)


Councillor Alan Pote (NCC)


Councillor Leisa Russell (Chair of RTC)


Councillor Alan Mills (KBC/RTC)


Councillor Margaret Draper (RTC)


Councillor June Derbyshire (KBC/DTC)


Councillor David Soans (KBC/DTC)


Councillor Belinda Humfrey (NCC)


Councillor Margaret Talbot (KBC/RTC)


Councillor Ian Jelley (KBC/RTC)
Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

Sgt Eddie McDonald (Northants Police)

Naj Mistry (Northamptonshire Association of Youth Clubs)


Neil Imrie (Fire and Rescue Service)

Christina Riley (Kettering Borough Council)


Rob Thompson (Kettering Borough Council)


Janice Maxey (Committee Administrator - KBC)

12.A6TF.32
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Mark Dearing,   Christopher Groome, Ruth Groome, David Watson, Neil Matthew and   Russell Roberts.
12.A6TF.33
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 19 September 2012 be approved as a correct record.
12.A6TF.34
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

12.A6TF.28 – Newsround – Burton Latimer
It was noted that the Learn Direct IT courses scheduled for the 2 October had not taken place.

12.A6TF.29 – Digester off the A14

It was noted that the problems had originally occurred because the lid of the digester had blown off.
12.A6TF.35
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

None
12.A6TF.36
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
12.A6TF.37
POLICE STATISTICS AND COMMUNITY SAFETY
Sgt Eddie McDonald from Northants Police attended the meeting and presented the police statistics.  He reported the following:-

Desborough
· An increase in burglaries to dwellings, 11 of which included incidents of car key burglaries.

· An increase in burglaries other of 9.

· 4 thefts from motor vehicles, mostly wheel trims etc.

· Overall crime up 15% which equated to 51 crimes.

  Rothwell

· Burglary dwellings up by 10

· Burglary of non dwellings down by 11 – good news

· Overall crime up  8% which equated to  30 crimes
Barton Seagrave

· Burglary dwellings  up by 6 (linked to Class A drugs in adjoining beat)
· Crime up by 7% which equated  to 10 crimes
· Theft from motor vehicles down by 5 - good news 
Burton Latimer
· Burglary dwellings up by 6
· Theft from motor vehicles up by 17, most of which had occurred when owners had left items on display.  This had included a growing trend n the theft of catalytic converters from four-wheel drive vehicles.
Regarding anti-social behaviour generally, across the towns crime had increased.  Rothwell had seen the highest number of incidents but this was mainly due to the vibrant night scene in Rothwell.  Numbers in Barton Seagrave and Burton Latimer had both gone down.

Members asked whether the mountain bikes purchased for local officers in Desborough were now in use.  Sgt McDonald confirmed the bikes had now been serviced, all officers trained in the use of them and he had been assured that they were now in use, or about to be in use. 
The Chair of the Forum thanked Sgt McDonald for his report and attendance.
12.A6TF.38   FIRE SAFETY IN THE HOME
Neil Imrie, from the Northamptonshire Fire and Rescue Service, attended the Forum and outlined his report on Fire Safety in the Home.  The report contained the Fire and Rescue Service Strategic Objectives, Fire safety in the home and figures over the last 3 years on the number of domestic fires.  These indicated a falling trend in accidental domestic fires in Northants.  The report also covered details of the Home Fire safety checks which a free service was carried out by station personnel, partner agencies and part-time session workers and these visits were prioritised using a risk matrix calculator.
Members made the following comments:-

· Were Home Fire Safety Check visits available in Desborough?  Neil confirmed that they were available and were led by Steve Davis in Desborough.  There were also plans to set up the service in Rothwell.
· If a resident was identified who would like a smoke alarm, what was the procedure?  Neil explained that there used to be a local phone number that residents could ring to request a smoke alarm but resources were stretched to cope with the demand.  To currently obtain a smoke alarm, a resident had to either phone the Fire Service HQ in Northampton or go on to the NCC website and follow the links to home fire safety.  An assessment would then be made as to whether or not they met the risk criteria.  Depending upon the answers, they would either be put on the waiting list for a smoke alarm or given some basic safety advice.
· What about the fire risk of rubbish bins pushed up against houses/flats?  Neil said he could look into this if he knew of the addresses. Martin Hammond added                                                                                          that the main risk had been in communal areas of flats where bins were left on show for a long time.  KBC was endeavouring to create improved bin storage areas for bins in Council flats and also the use of communal bins was being extended in blocks of flats in private ownership.  There were also plans to change from a two bin to a three bin system.  Martin confirmed that he would ask Brendan Coleman, Head of Environmental Care Services, to liaise with Neil over the issue of providing bins made from less flammable materials but this had to be balanced against the toxic fumes that emitted from such materials if they became hot.
The Chair of the Forum thanked Neil for his presentation.
12.A6TF.39
YOUTH OUTREACH

B.L.A.S.T

Cllr Jan Smith gave a report on the Burton Latimer Youth Service Youth Club which now had a total of 210 young people registered.  She outlined its achievements to date and the projects they were working towards. 

The forum noted the report and wished the club continued success for the future.

Youth Development and Funding

Naj Mistry, Kettering Youth Development Worker of the Northamptonshire Association of Youth Clubs attended the forum and addressed the Forum on the subject of youth development and funding in particular the aim of the association to support youth clubs and youth provisions in the town and surrounding areas.  Support was given to existing groups as well as identifying the need for start-up of new groups. Each town/area had different needs, but all depended on volunteers, availability of premises and staffing.   He reported that the Northamptonshire Association of Youth Clubs could offer the following:-

· £500 Start Up fund for new groups

· £500 Project fund for existing groups or new projects

· £500 Training Fund for MiDAS, First Aid & Safeguard Training

· Free Training for youth groups/leaders (Assertiveness, Healthy Eating etc)

· His  time in helping recruit volunteers, plan events, Risk assessments etc

· Delivery of activities and games

· Delivery of crafts

· Hire of NAYC minibus

· Free use of Games, sports, electronic equipment.

· Discounts for use of Outdoor centres
· Accreditation for all young people 11-18 who volunteer in youth  group

· Emerging Leaders Training for 15-18 year olds for £20 all inclusive (Level 2 City & Guilds accredited by Bedford College)

· Discounted  CRB checks
Naj thanked the forum for allowing him to give his presentation and left literature and business cards for Members to take away with them.  He could be contacted on najmisstry@nayc.org Tel 07432 612801.  He would also be happy to speak at Parish Council meetings.

The Chair of the Forum thanked Naj for his presentation and urged members to get in touch with him as this offered a valuable opportunity for members to support positive projects involving young people.
12.A6TF.40
PRELIMINARY DRAFT COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE LEVY CHARGING SCHEDULE

Christina Riley, Senior Development Officer, KBC was in attendance for this item and gave a presentation on the Preliminary Draft Community Infrastructure Levy Charging Schedule (CIL).  It was explained that the the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) was a charge that can be placed on new development and was intended to be used to help towards funding a range of infrastructure that was needed as a result of development, for example road schemes, schools and community facilities.

In order to charge a levy, Local Authorities had to produce a charging schedule and this would set out the charging rates for the area, based on evidence.  Consultants had carried out a viability study for all of the Local Authorities in North Northamptonshire, in order to ensure that an appropriate level of CIL was charged.  The level of charge and the Infrastructure list is subject to testing in an independent examination in public by the Planning Inspectorate to ensure the amount charged will not make development unviable. 

A Preliminary Draft Charging Schedule had now been prepared and there was a six week period of consultation from Friday 9 November until 4.30 on Friday 21 December.  The consultation was aimed particularly at Town and Parish Councils, infrastructure providers and developers.  The main benefits of CIL were:-

· Money could be spent in stages.
· It was more wide-ranging and the rules were more flexible than Section 106.
· Section 106 payments for strategic infrastructure would be eventually phased out, S106 agreements for site specific requirements only can continue.
· Monies did not have to be spent in particular area.

· Developers will want to know what the charge will be.  

· Infrastructure costs would change but the amount the council charged can only change if a further independent examination in public is gone through. 
· Evidence is less than had to be provided for 106 so should not be as onerous to process.
· It can be applied to all developments (including those that do not require planning permission).
Members of the forum made comments relating to the following issues relating to CIL:-
· Possible conflicts with Section 106.

· What was the timetable?

· How widespread could the money be used.
· Was CIL for specific reason and time limited as was the case with 106 monies? What has been done to provide more affordable housing?
· Viability issues.
· Concern that the developer would pay up front and then take longer to deliver.

Officers made the following comments in response:-

· KBC would continue to secure Section 106 obligations but once CIL was adopted, Section 106 would still be in force but only for specific issues.  
· Developers were arguing that for some contributions, pursuing a S106 negotiating line was not now compliant and they could refuse to negotiate.

· The situation was in limbo at the moment but the Council was doing its best to get secure obligations agreed with developers.
· The money from CIL would be restricted to within the Borough.

· CIL monies were not time limited and the infrastructure gap had to be proven.  

· The council was continuing to negotiate for affordable housing and its policy was for 30%.
· CIL was not applicable on affordable housing developments.
· There were advantages to CIL over Section 106, the main one being that monies were non-negotiable and the developer had to pay - theoretically - up front.  
· The big disadvantage was a much lower figure payable on larger developments and officers were looking to see if there was anything that could be done to prevent developers paying up front and then taking longer to complete.  
· A phasing policy would be looked at which would not have to go through public inspection.  

The Chair thanked Christina for attending the meeting.

12.A6TF.41
CHANGES TO HOUSING AND COUNCIL TAX BENEFIT
Rob Thompson, Benefits Manager, gave a presentation on the proposed changes to Housing and Council Tax Benefit.  He explained that from April 2013, Council Tax Benefit would be abolished and would be replaced with a local scheme.  The forum noted that consideration of options and their financial and social impact had began in early 2012 with the broad strategic choices in relation to a future scheme for Council Tax Support  presented to the Council’s Executive committee on 18th July 2012 

At a further Executive meeting held on 13th August, it had been agreed to commence consultation looking at options around amendments to empty property discounts to generate income and amendments to the existing scheme to generate savings so that the two could be used in tandem to develop the new scheme.  Consultation had taken place with all major preceptors, voluntary groups, stakeholders and customers from 5th September to 31st October 2012.  

Following closure of the consultation on 31st October 2013 and consideration of all responses received, a final        decision for a local council tax support scheme would be made at a special council meeting on 22nd January 2013.  
There being no further discussion on the item, Rob Thompson was thanked for his attendance.
12.A6TF.42
NEWSROUND

Desborough

Gala night – 30 November

Christmas tree festival in St Giles Church

12.A6TF.43
TOWN/RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

Mike Tebbutt reported that the A6 Towns would hopefully be able to negotiate a better rate in respect of NCALC.
12.A6TF.44
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS


Previously agreed items:-
· Keep Healthy
· Heritage Centres

· Rockingham Forest Trust

· Age UK

12.A6TF.45    ANY OTHER BUSINESS
· The issue was raised about the lack of street lighting outside schools.  Martin advised steering concerns through their County Councillors.  Cllrs Belinda Humfrey and Alan Pote to take back issues to County. 
· Cllr June Derbyshire reported the continual incidents of wood on the road and fires which were left burning all the time.  Martin Hammond agreed to refer to Head of Environmental Health at KBC about the issue.

· The forum was advised that Desborough had opposed plans for the Waste Plant in Desborough and if Rothwell also wanted to complain they should write to                       the Environmental Agency in Sheffield. 

12.A6TF.46
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting was scheduled to take place on 6 February 2013.   Desborough Heritage Centre was suggested as a possible venue and this would be confirmed.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.20 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

jcm
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(28.11.12)

